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September 2, 2011

The Honorable Edmund G. Brown, Jr.

Governor of California

State Capitol, First Floor

Sacramento, CA  95814
Re: Senate Bill 33 - Elder and dependent adult abuse
Dear Governor Brown:

This letter is to respectfully request your signature on Senate Bill 33 relative to mandated reporting of elder and dependent adult financial abuse. 

In 2005 I authored SB 1018, the Financial Elder Abuse Reporting Act. That measure sought to prevent elder financial abuse by mandating that bank, savings and loan, and credit union employees report financial abuse to authorities if the abuse becomes evident in their contacts with, or review of, an elder or dependent adult’s financial matters. Senate Bill 33 makes that law permanent by eliminating a January 1, 2013 sunset date.
The Financial Elder Abuse Reporting Act has proven effective at bringing elder financial abuse to the attention of authorities. In just the first year after SB 1018 became law in 2007, the number of confirmed cases of elder and dependent adult financial abuse rose over 16 percent from 4,784 to 5,568; in 2010 the figure was 5,602. Between April 2007 and December 2010, financial institutions reported 26,402 cases of elder and dependent adult financial abuse.
Moreover, the percentage of reports that Adult Protective Services confirmed as actual cases of abuse remained relatively constant; 41.9 percent of reports were confirmed in 2006, and 41.5 percent were confirmed in 2007 after the law went into effect.  

Senate Bill 1018 was carefully crafted in cooperation with financial institutions. The law thus includes numerous provisions to ensure that financial institutions are not unnecessarily burdened, including immunity for reporters acting in good faith and reimbursement of court and attorney fees when unmerited actions are brought against a mandated reporter. As a result, the California Bankers Association and the California Credit Union League support SB 33. 
The bill received unanimous bipartisan support in the Senate (39-0) and Assembly (78-0), and is also supported by a broad coalition of elder advocates and law enforcement. Supporters include AARP, California District Attorneys Association, California State Association of Counties, California State Sheriffs’ Association and Peace Officers Research Association of California, as well as the previously mentioned California Bankers Association and California Credit Union League. There is no opposition to the bill. 
California has the largest elder adult population in the nation – more than four million people over the age of 65 – and the Department of Finance projects that this figure will double over the next 20 years. As our elder population grows elder abuse is expected to become more prevalent, making the need to protect senior citizens clear. 
Without SB 33, a proven method of protecting elders and dependent adults from financial abuse will be lost. I respectfully request your signature on Senate       Bill 33.
Sincerely, 

S. Joseph Simitian

State Senator, Eleventh District
cc:
Nancy McFadden, Executive Secretary 

Gareth Elliott, Legislative Secretary 

Aaron Maguire, Deputy Legislative Secretary
